Virginia Mennonite Conference
Conference Council Exert of Unapproved Minutes 

January 11, 2014

J. MC USA updates - Ervin Stutzman, Executive Director, Mennonite Church USA
Ervin commented that the topic of same gender attraction has been talked about prior to this time in history but not at the current depth of conversation.
Questions:

What is the rationale behind Mountain States licensing a lesbian? 
Ervin summarized the development of the Membership Guidelines of MCUSA from 1999 to present.
The Membership Guidelines are what allow “what happened to happen” [in the Mountain States Conference].

Ervin read #3 in Policy and Practice of Membership:

“Congregations have the authority to determine the criteria and the responsibility to implement 

the process for membership of persons joining their congregation, as well as leaving. They do so 

in consultation with their area conference and in consideration of expectations for membership in 

Mennonite Church USA.”

Congregations get to choose who can be a member and what the criteria of membership is, and that involves more than just sexuality issues. However, the issue of same sex membership is “really a big deal in some conferences.” 

     
 
#4 in Policy and Practice of Membership:

“Area conferences have the authority to determine the criteria and the responsibility to 

implement the process for membership of congregations within their area conference, either to 

join or to leave. They do so in consideration of expectations for membership in Mennonite 

Church USA. Congregations forfeit their membership in Mennonite Church USA if and when 

they are no longer affiliated with an area conference.” 

These two paragraphs are at the heart of the polity that allowed what happened to happen.


#2 in Policy and Practice of Membership:

“Where area conferences with their congregations are committed to the vision, mission, and 

teaching positions of the denomination, they have the freedom to seek God's wisdom and 

discernment as to how to apply these principles in a life-giving way in the many chaotic, broken 

and/or sinful situations which present themselves to the church. This should be done in 

consultation with the broader church, in a spirit of mutual accountability.” 

The congregation [First Mennonite Church of Denver] got a lot of support from the Mountain States Conference, but not everyone agrees with their decision nor was it a unanimous decision.
Isn’t there something in the constitution about who holds authority to credential? MCUSA does not credential. 
Ervin stated that MCUSA leaves credentialing to conferences and congregations within them. They do so with the counsel of other conference ministers within the broader policies of MCUSA. Mountain States Conference has a Ministerial Leadership Board that handles credentialing. They brought the recommendation for Theda Good’s credentialing and the conference took one year to go through the process. There was strong dissent but the MLB brought it to the Conference for approval. There were some complaints from the Conference that said the Board is not representative enough. The Board made the decision, not the delegate body. That is an important distinction.

Ervin stated the Membership Guidelines represent his own stance. He respects person’s statements that by their conscience they cannot support them. Our denomination has people who stand on two ends of this topic by conscience, but it is not a straight line; it is a complicated issue in which we live with each other in uneasy patterns. We do not know how to own what we believe and in some places it is not safe to say that one believes that same-sex marriage is God’s best in certain situations, or the contrary. We must not miss the opportunity to have in-depth conversation.
Are there efforts to try to clarify the media statements?
Yes, the Exec Committee is attempting to address that and put a statement out for publication. Ervin’s recent call to prayer for congregations has generated a lot of responses from across the church from all aspects of opinion on the topic.

How do you see yourself working with the vast differences between the west and east coasts?
Ervin replied that he personally works at spiritual disciplines to help him relate to people, which is more important than ever. Decision-making often creates a crisis point and tremendous opportunity. The spiritual and emotional health of people is vital. He also spends time listening to people, from every part of the same-sex spectrum. There is a lot of disappoint and experiences from many people across this spectrum. This is not an issue that will go away by not talking about it; it is among us in many ways. Allowing conferences to talk to each other on a regular basis may allow space for differences to exist without churches leaving the Mennonite Church. Conversation between key players is vital.

Are we beyond the day of clarity where we can say “This is who we are and where we are as a Church”? Can you say with integrity, “This is our position”?

Ervin: It is my position and the Executive Board said the same thing in a letter that was sent out about 18 months ago that recited the Membership Guidelines. When it comes to credentialing, MCUSA does not process any credentials for people in same-sex relationships. Mountain States Conference did that on their own. The Board affirmed that the Confession of Faith and Membership Guidelines stand. Membership Guidelines do not address credentialing guidelines for individuals. 
